
provincial and rural communities in every economy to have individual or 
community-based access to information and services offered via the 
Internet by 2010. As a first step toward this goal we aim to triple the 
number of people within the region with individual and community-based 
access by 2005. 

16. Governments alone cannot achieve this vision. We recognise that it will 
require massive infrastructure development and human capacity building, 
and technologies which are only now in their formative stages. It will 
require a regime of outward-looking and market-oriented policies which 
can attract business investment and the cooperation and skills of our 
universities, training and research institutions, colleges and schools. We 
also recognise that the pace of development and implementation of the 
appropriate policy framework will vary in each economy because of the 
diversity among members and the widely different levels at which 
information and communication technology is now integrated. 

17. We commit to working in partnership with the widest spectrum of the 
business community and those in education and training throughout the 
region to develop the policies which can make it happen. As a first step 
toward building this partnership and setting the agenda ahead, Brunei 
Darussalam and the People's Republic of China will jointly host a high-
level APEC meeting of business, government, trainers and educators in 
China in 2001. We believe the outcome of this meeting will provide useful 
views for APEC Ministers and APEC fora. 

18. Today, we also launch a wide-ranging Action Agenda for the new 
economy that outlines programs that will help our economies use advances 
in information technology to boost productivity and stimulate growth and 
extend services to the whole community. The Action Agenda includes 
ways to promote the right policy environment and build capacity to help 
create a framework to strengthen markets, electronic commerce, 
infrastructure, Icnowledge and skills development and provide affordable 
and more efficient access to communications and the Internet. We 
recognise that this is only a start and we instruct all our Ministers and 
officials to develop this program further in 2001. We urge wide 
consultation and interaction with stakeholders in business and human 
capacity building as partners in our vision. We welcome ABAC's 
contribution to these issues this year and encourage them to continue that 
cooperation. 

19. We note that APEC has already made significant progress in strengthening 
markets, developing human resources and promoting the development of 
small and medium enterprises to support the development of the new 
economy. We are particularly encouraged to see early success in the APEC 
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